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The King House is located two miles out of Cottontown on a small farm. The structure 
is situated on a rolling hill facing the south and the road runs to the east of the 
house. Originally the King House was a single pen log house constructed in 1798. In 
its present State it is a two-story double pen log structure with an enclosed dog 
trot that makes the front entrance. There are two exterior brick chimneys with stone 
foundations and the foundation of the house also consists of stone. It has a small 
front portico and an attached side porch. A frame back addition was constructed and 
covered with board and batten.

The original section of the house is the southeast portion and the present parlor. The 
house was expanded by adding a second -two-story pen separated by a hallway. At this 
time the house had a total of four rooms, one room deep and two stories. All four rooms 
are approximately 23* x 20 f . There were two stairways, one leading to each upper level. 
The house was built mostly of poplar logs hewn and notched using the "V" notch design. 
The chinking has been replaced with Portland cement chinking. The hallway is 10* x 12' 
and was formed by enclosing the dog-trot. The front entrance has a transom and side 
lights which still contain the original handmade glass. When the dog-trot was enclosed 
the right hand stairway was retained, and a small connecting room was built on to the 
second floor. The change in the height of the enclosure made the connecting room one 
step higher than the original rooms and one has to step down to enter the room. On the 
lower level, however, one must step up into the parlor and the bedroom. Almost identi 
cally sized logs were used to enclose the dog-trot and the original entrances. At one 
time they had a front door in each pen, but they have been replaced with windows. The 
windows in the ho.use are not original. At one time the kitchen was a completely 
separate building located a few feet to the northeast of the house. The structure has 
been moved forward and butted against the back of the house and a door cut into the 
parlor to connect the rooms. The logs in this section of the house are half dove-tail 
notching.

The period in which these changes occurred is not known. We do, however, know that some 
time around 1945 that the building was covered with clapboard, but it had been removed 
before the Greers purchased the house in 1954. Around 1960 the open back porch was 
converted into a bedroom, bath, and hall. The addition was a frame construction covered 
with board and batten. The small columned portico was also added at this time.

The interior has survived with few alterations. The puncheon floor in the parlor was 
deteriorated and had to be replaced with wooden floor. Sheet rock has been used on the 
interior parlor walls and paneling was placed on the kitchen wall. In the front bed 
room, the interior surface of the log walls are exposed, but painted white. The ceiling 
joists in the front bedroom and two upstairs bedroom have exposed beaded joists. In 
order to expose the joists, the ceiling was removed and a tongue and groove attic floor 
put down. The poplar floors in the upstairs bedrooms are original. The poplar floors in 
the downstairs Bedroom has never been finished. There is a fireplace in all four rooms. 
They appear to have been reduced in size and they could have been stone at one time.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The Hassell and King families were early settlers in Cottontown, a small community 
seven miles west of Gallatin. The Cotton family were probably the first settlers in 
1795, and the town was named in their honor. The 11383611 and King families were here 
as early as 1798 according to official land deeds and family Bible records.

The log residence built by William King and Caroline Hassell was constructed by December 
1798. The King House is one of the oldest residences in the area and the only log 
building remaining intact. Because it is a fine example of the skills used in the 
construction of the early pioneer home, the King House is important to this area. It 
also shows the evolutionary process by which a two-room log structure grew into a 
spacious two-story house. Like most settlers of that period they expanded the structure 
as additional space was needed. This house illustrates the growth of the family and how 
the pioneers designed their homes to meet that need.

The Hassell family moved from England to America and according to family tradition left 
a sizeable inheritance behind in the old country to relocate here. They first settled 
in Tyrell County, North Carolina, and after purchasing land in 1798 in Sumner County, 
they moved to the area now known as Cottontown. Jesse Hassell purchased from his father 
half of the 640 acre tract located near Cottontown. Jesse Hassell then sold 91 acres 
of this 320 acre homestead to his sister Caroline's husband, William King, on June 30, 
1801, for $291.00. William King was also an early settler from North Carolina. Accor 
ding to William King's family Bible he married Caroline Hassell on December 25, 1798. 
They moved directly to their new residence, a log cabin located on a rolling hillside. 
This piece of land with the addition of ninety-one acres sold by the Hassell brother 
became known as the King Homestead.

William King, born October 22, 1770, outlived eight of eleven children by Caroline as 
well as outliving Caroline. Caroline died in 1823 when her baby was sixteen months old. 
By 1837 three sons and one daughter of the King family had died. On July 11, 1841, 
William King died leaving a large estate for a man of his times. He had expanded his 
landholdings, owned thirty slaves, and had various types of livestock.

The King Homestead remained in the hands of his descendants until 1912. The name of the 
estate changed several times as the family branched out; it has been referred to as the 
King, Harris and McGavoak Homesteads. After this period ownership of the house changed 
several times until it was purchased by the Greer family in 1954. They began extensive 
restoration and moved into the house in 1958. Although restoration is not completed to 
the extent of perfection they desire, the house is in very good condition and many of 
the original details have been preserved.
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